 MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

January 17, 2007

Chair Cynthia Carrow convened the meeting at 10:55 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Cynthia Carrow, Chair
	Janet B. Keim 

	DeEtta A. Antoun
	Curtis N. Kratz

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B

	Joyce A. Hatala
	Richard J. Manfredi

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	David L. Strong

	Brian Hill
	Bruce M. Tetkoskie

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	Burt A. Waite


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Walter Heine made a motion to approve the minutes of the November 2006 meeting; Janet Keim seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved without amendment.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Cynthia Carrow reminded Council members that due to the Governor’s Outdoor Conference, March’s meeting would be held on Wednesday, March 21, in the 6th floor conference room of the Rachel Carson State Office Building.  

III.
OPEN TIME

Jeff Schmidt, director of the Pennsylvania Chapter of the Sierra Club, updated Council on two issues:

· Mercury – Publication of the final rule is being delayed because Sen. White, chair of the Senate Environmental Resources and Energy Committee, said the committee did not complete its required review before sine die adjournment in November.  Mr. Schmidt said the state Attorney General has stepped in and disagrees with the delay, but the mercury rule has not been published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin as of today’s date.

· EQB Petition Process – Sens. White and Musto are proposing legislation to curtail the right to petition the EQB.  Mr. Schmidt said this would weaken public participation in the state’s rulemaking process, e.g., a coalition of more than 40 organizations submitted a petition to EQB that resulted in the new mercury rule.  He feels this legislation, which has not been introduced yet, is a step backward.

Janet Keim asked if staff could get her a copy of the State Planning Board’s 2006 report.  She is interested in changes to the Pennsylvania Municipalities Planning Code.

IV.
FIELD OPERATIONS WORKLOAD ANALYSIS

Mike Sherman, deputy secretary for Field Operations, discussed the workload analysis project for the regional offices.  He said the department initiated the analysis to address staffing needs as well as work assignments among the regional offices.  Last year, they fine-tuned regional activities using data from 2004; this initiative is still ongoing.  He said in a few months, possibly April, he would share with Council the final list for Watershed Management activities in the regions.  He said the most difficulty has been working with NPDES activities, e.g., workload increases, anti-degradation, permit streamlining, etc.

In response to a question from Richard Manfredi, Mr. Sherman said that the issues of a revamped fee structure and pay schedule (for high-cost areas, such as the southeast region) are under discussion.  He also referred to the Berks Pilot Project, which has focused on permit streamlining.

Richard Manfredi also asked if permit streamlining would compromise enforcement.  Mr. Sherman said enforcement efforts failed in the past because of bad planning.

Janet Keim asked if there is duplication of efforts by DEP and the conservation districts.  Mr. Sherman said there is, and the department is considering getting assistance from the districts with post-construction stormwater reviews.  Janet also wanted to know if permit streamlining would affect public participation and permit denials.  Mr. Sherman said the process for public meetings/hearings and permit denials would not be affected.  Janet asked if the department imposes fines for violations and non-compliance, and Mr. Sherman said yes.  She then gave examples of two companies in Lehigh County that have been in non-compliance for many years.  Mr. Sherman said he would check into them for her, and he also explained that some conservation districts use local legal authorities for enforcement, while others do not.  He told Janet he would send her a copy of the delegation agreement between DEP and the conservation districts.

Joyce Hatala commented that while proper planning for enforcement efforts is needed, does DEP have enough staff to handle it.  Mr. Sherman said that developers and municipalities are responding well to the stormwater manual training, which puts everyone in the same frame of reference.  He added that getting more review and technical support on the local level would also help.  Joyce added that there is a lack of understanding in the communities.

Walter Heine asked how local municipalities could get money to implement state-required programs.  Mr. Sherman said that Act 167 (Stormwater Management Act) has limited grant money, and there is a line item in the state program.  He also said that many local municipalities did not ask for enough money in the past.  Both Walter and Curtis Kratz asked how to apply for grant money.  Mr. Sherman said DEP’s Water Management Program has grant information on their website.

Pat Lupo asked how the department and conservation districts can move forward with current staff levels.  Mr. Sherman said some deficiencies are being addressed by moving staff around among the regions.  While the conservation districts have been flatlined as far as staff, he said DEP is filling vacancies.

Richard Manfredi asked if permit streamlining would lead to quicker approvals.  Mr. Sherman said the permit process would have a faster turnaround time because all the people involved would be on the same page due to the stormwater manual training. Mr. Sherman said his goal is to get more staff in the field and also assisting the conservation districts.  Richard also asked about recruiting efforts in the southeast region.  Mr. Sherman the department is working with local colleges.

In response to a question from Janet Keim, Mr. Sherman said the NPDES backlog was partly due to bad or incomplete plans that were submitted.

V.
SECRETARY’S REPORT


DEP Secretary Kathleen McGinty updated Council on the following issues:

· Act 537 (Sewage Facilities Act) – The department will be revamping the 537 process similar to what was done with NPDES.

· Title IV, Abandoned Mine Lands Program – The Secretary thanked Council for their 10 years of support for reauthorization of the Abandoned Mine Lands Trust Fund (Fund).  The Fund has been extended for 15 years, and will deliver more than $1 billion to the Commonwealth.  The Secretary said the increased levels of funding wouldn’t be received for several years, which allows for long-term planning.  She said the opportunity for planning is very important because the money is to be used for priority 1 and 2 sites, which are land only.  There is no money specifically for water quality/water drainage projects, unless we choose to set a portion aside for water projects.  She said DEP would be reaching out to legislators to seek their input.

The Secretary also said the department would be instituting a major public outreach campaign to explain the legislation and its provisions.  She solicited the help of Council, along with the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board and the Water Resources Advisory Committee, to provide recommendations for obtaining public input on distribution of funds for mine reclamation projects.  The Secretary added that the department wants input on how to assure proper operation/ maintenance of treatment plants, which will affect funding allocations.

· Nutrient Trading – The Secretary said Pennsylvania’s trading program is the most advanced in the country.  DEP has been working with the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency during development of the trading program.  She said EPA is concerned about trades from BMPs that were funded with public money, and also about discount ratios.  The Secretary said the generation of credits is already discounted in the trading model and DEP’s policy.  She said the department doesn’t care where the credits are coming from, and that it would be hard to distinguish the funding, i.e., state, public or individual.  She said that the Chesapeake Bay Foundation feels differently about this issue than DEP.  Regarding DEP’s trading policy, Secretary McGinty said DEP took a middle-of-the-road position and are leaving it up to the grantor to determine if and how credits can be used with their money.

Bernie Hoffnar thanked the Secretary for her involvement in getting the abandoned mine lands legislation passed and asked about removing areas that can be re-mined from the AML list.  The Secretary said the legislation provides for re-mining, but that the federal Office of Surface Mining (OSM) must develop regulations.  DEP hopes to work with OSM in this process.

Walter Heine asked if trading brokers were in place.  The Secretary said yes, and that Red Barn is the most active.  She said they’re listed on DEP’s website.  

In response to a question from Burt Waite, the Secretary said the discharge requirement letters have been sent to publicly owned treatment works.

At Council’s February meeting, the Secretary said she would be discussing the budget, DEP priorities, clean energy and HSCA (Hazardous Sites Cleanup Act).  For information on Act 537 activities, she suggested that Council contact, Jill Gaito, Mike Sherman or Water Management Deputy Secretary Cathy Myers.

VI.
MISSION STATEMENT

On November 13, 2006, Council held an orientation meeting and discussed the by-laws and mission statement.  It was decided that the mission statement should be re-affirmed by full Council at the January meeting.  Brian Hill made a motion to reaffirm the mission statement; Bernie Hoffnar seconded the motion.  Chair Cynthia Carrow asked for discussion of the motion.  Gail M. Conner, Esquire, asked for the floor and provided comments on the mission statement.  In response to Gail M. Conner’s comments, Chair Cynthia Carrow said Council would follow up with her concerns by forming a workgroup to review the Mission Statement and offer recommendations to full Council for discussion at the next meeting.  Gail M. Conner, Esquire, Janet Keim, DeEtta Antoun and Bernie Hoffnar volunteered to serve on the workgroup.  Brian Hill withdrew his motion to reaffirm the mission statement.

VII.
CAC WORKPLAN AND COMMITTEE ASSIGNMENTS

Council Executive Director Susan Wilson discussed the tentative workplan, which lists full Council and committee monthly activities for 2007.  She asked the committees to think about what issues they want to focus on in the coming months.  Chair Cynthia Carrow asked for volunteers for a workgroup to provide recommendations on Title IV public outreach, as the Secretary requested.  Walter Heine, David Strong, Joyce Hatala, Burt Waite and Bruce Tetkoskie volunteered to serve on the workgroup.

Chair Cynthia Carrow reported that she contacted all of the committee chairs, and they all wish to continue serving in that position, except for her (Public Participation and Outreach) and Richard Manfredi (Administrative Oversight).  Both Richard and Cynthia are stepping down to provide leadership opportunities for other Council members.  They do, however, want to remain as members of their respective committees.  Chair Carrow asked Council members to contact her if they are interested in either of the vacant positions.

Bernie Hoffnar suggested that committee chairs be rotated or given term limits.  Gail Conner agreed.   Richard Manfredi discussed his impression of the role of a chair, which is someone who runs the meetings and facilitates business among members of the committee.  He described the chair as a conduit for the flow of information among its members and between its members and DEP staff, the public, etc.  He feels that is how Council’s chair has operated since he’s been a member.  

VIII.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf addressed some questions that were raised during his report in November:

· The Department of Conservation and Natural Resources (DCNR) addresses the issue of abandoned mine drainage the same as DEP.

· The use of solar energy has been expanded to six state parks.  DCNR is also developing a fact sheet on wind energy, which he will share with Council when it is completed.

CNRAC’s review and recommendations to the Rivers Conservation Grants Program was submitted to DCNR on November 15, 2006.  The report analyzes the impact of Rivers Conservation Grant-funded plans that have been developed, and also implementation after plans have been completed.  Mr. Leitholf highlighted some of the report’s findings, such as lack of implementation money; the inability/unwillingness of agencies to coordinate on resource protection issues; and DCNR’s inability to address “real” resource issues, e.g., water quality improvements.   He suggested that CAC and CNRAC join forces to encourage better coordination between DEP and DCNR.  

Cynthia Carrow asked how many river conservation plans are currently in place.  Mr. Leitholf said there are more than 100 plans that cover a majority of the state (he thinks it’s about 57%).  

There was a discussion about watershed groups and the fact that most of them spend more time looking for and raising money than resolving the actual water quality problem.  Bruce Tetkoskie suggested a joint meeting of CAC and CNRAC, and possibly the two secretaries.  Mr. Leitholf and Sue Wilson will look into this.  In the interim, Dave Strong will attend a future CNRAC meeting.

IX.
ANTI-IDLING PETITION

Members of the Clean Air Board (CAB) of Central Pennsylvania (Tom Au, Rev. Jennifer McKenna and Dr. Phil Carey) discussed their anti-idling petition that was accepted at this morning’s EQB meeting.  The petition calls for an adoption of a statewide regulation to restrict the idling of diesel-powered vehicles.  CAB also submitted a concurrent petition to the Department of Transportation.

Some of the petition’s provisions include:

· The recommended program would apply to all “commercial diesel vehicles.”

· “Commercial motor vehicles” are self-propelled or towed motor vehicles used on a highway in interstate commerce to transport passengers or property.

· Idling restrictions would apply at locations where commercial diesel vehicles load, unload or park.

· Idling would be limited to 5 minutes in any 60-minute period, unless exemptions apply.

Dr. Carey discussed the health effects of diesel exhaust, which were included in a PowerPoint presentation:

· Air quality in Cumberland County has been monitored above the health-based primary standards for ozone and PM 2.5 (fine particulates).

· Harrisburg-Carlisle-Lebanon is listed as one of the metropolitan areas most polluted by particle pollutions (24-hour PM 2.5).

· Cancer risk in the United States is 350 cases/million; in Harrisburg-Carlisle, cancer risk is 412 cases/million for inhaled diesel soot and 37/million for other inhaled toxins.

Thomas Au explained that Pennsylvania must develop a state implementation plan (SIP) to ensure that each of the areas within Pennsylvania will meet the national air quality standard.  The SIP must include reasonably available control measures on existing sources of air pollution.  Pennsylvania must submit the SIP to EPA for approval by April 2008.  The SIP must bring each non-attainment area into compliance by April 2010.  Mr. Au added that about 15 states, including most of Pennsylvania’s neighbors, already have adopted some form of anti-idling regulations.  Within the state, Philadelphia and Allegheny counties have adopted anti-idling regulations.  CAB wants a statewide regulation, rather than by municipality, because it would make it easier for truckers to comply with a uniform and consistent regulation.

Walter Heine asked why there isn’t a national law.  CAB explained that idling emits more pollutants than mobile sources.  

Janet Keim asked about enforcement.  CAB said the Department of Transportation would have authority over enforcing the regulation, along with local and state police.

CAB said there is little opposition to their petition, and they have been working closely with the trucking industry.  They do see a need for an education campaign aimed at truck drivers.

X.
CAIR (CLEAN AIR INTERSTATE RULE)

Jim Stoner and Randy Bordner, DEP Bureau of Air Quality, provided an update on the proposed CAIR rulemaking, which will be presented at EQB on February 20.  The proposed rule provides for NOx and SO2 trading programs, e.g., allowing sources to trade with out-of-state sources.  The Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee raised some concerns regarding the rulemaking’s provisions to renewable energy plans and allowances for energy efficiency.  DEP will address their concerns.

XI.
MOBILE SOURCE UPDATE

Arleen Shulman gave a presentation on air pollution from mobile sources.  Mobile sources are highway vehicles, nonroad equipment and also locomotives, commercial marine and aircraft.  Mobile sources emit VOCs (ozone and particulate matter [PM] precursor and many are toxics); NOx (ozone and PM precursor); PM (diesel particulate is a toxic); CO; and CO2 and other greenhouse gases.

Ms. Shulman explained that states, other than California, cannot set their own standards for new vehicles and engines; California must obtain a waiver of federal pre-emption.  States with nonattainment areas can adopt California standards two years prior to the affected model year.  States are also pre-empted from regulating fuel economy for in-use vehicles.  For fuels and for the purposed of improving air quality, states can establish highway fuel standards for attainment, if necessary, but EPA approval is needed.  States are allowed to regulate “use, operation or movement of registered or licensed motor vehicles” and in-use nonroad vehicles.

Some actions that Pennsylvania has done to make cars cleaner and reduce vehicle use include:

· Adopted California standards for passenger cars and light-duty trucks, and also for heavy-duty trucks.

· Requiring cleaner summertime fuel in southwest Pennsylvania.

· Implemented vehicle emission inspection program in 25 counties.

· Provided financial assistance for voluntary efforts, e.g., school bus retrofit and truck stop electrification.

· “maintenance first” funding allocation.

· Assistance for transit.

· Funding public/private organizations in larger areas to address congestion.

Ms. Shulman said some strategies that DEP has under consideration include continued/enhanced voluntary efforts, regional fuel changes, and idling reduction.   Challenges to implementing these strategies include legal, funding, land-use patterns and the interstate nature of freight movement.

XII.
ANNUAL REPORT   

Council members reviewed a draft of the 2006 annual report.  Burt Waite made a motion to approve the annual report; Joyce Hatala seconded the motion.  The motion was approved.

XIII.
REGIONAL REPORT

Council members reviewed a draft of the 2006 regional report.  Dave Strong made a motion to approve the regional report; Joyce Hatala seconded the motion.  The motion was approved.

XIV.
MRAB ELECTIONS

Elections will held at the February meeting for two of Council’s representatives on the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board.  Dave Strong and Burt Waite, whose terms have expired, wish to continue to serve on MRAB.  Any other Council members who want to be on the ballot should contact Chair Cynthia Carrow.  Bernie Hoffnar asked to be added to the MRAB ballot.    

XV.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Administrative Oversight (Chair: Richard Manfredi) – Deputy Secretary for Field Operations, Mike Sherman, attended today’s Council meeting, and provided information on the workload analysis report.

Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – At their January meeting, members of the Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee approved the final draft of the New Source Review regulation, which will go to EQB in February or March. AQTAC will submit their approval with several recommendations.  The committee also approved the CAIR proposed rulemaking, which will go to EQB in February. 

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – Two MRAB committees will be meeting tomorrow – Reclamation Committee and Regulation, Legislation and Technical Committee.  The full board will be meeting on January 25.    

Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – The committee met with DEP staff this morning to discuss emerging contaminants.  DEP and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service are conducting a pilot study in southwest Pennsylvania.  According to preliminary results, there were no pharmaceuticals or antibiotics in the water sampled.   The study will be expanded to include testing fish.

Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Cynthia Carrow) – The electronic version of the Conservation Directory continues to be fine-tuned.

Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – The committee last met in November.  They are tracking the following issues:  nutrient trading, REAP legislation, state water plan, Act 537, drinking water and wastewater and the Great Lakes.  The Secretary’s report at the February meeting on DEP’s priorities may affect the committee’s priorities.

XVI.
NEW BUSINESS
Bernie Hoffnar said that 500 copies of the book, “Save Our Land, Save Our Town,” are available to Council for their distribution if they can provide storage space.

Brian Hill said that the Pennsylvania Environmental Council would be conducting some listening sessions on stormwater issues.  Upcoming dates and locations include February 9- Erie; February 22- Cranberry Township; and March 9 – Harrisburg.

-
-
-

Walter Heine made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Dave Strong seconded the motion.  Chair Cynthia Carrow adjourned the meeting at 3 p.m.

Notice of the January meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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